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COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT NO. 11

PIERCE COLLEGE

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING 

October 12, 2011

                                   
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT

Marc Gaspard


Jackie Rosenblatt

Amadeo Tiam


Angie Roarty


Don Meyer
COLLEGE OFFICERS 
Dr. Michele Johnson, District Chancellor
PRESENT


Dr. Carol Green, Vice President for Learning & Student Success





Mr. Bill McMeekin, Vice President for Learning & Student Success 

Ms. Jan Bucholz, Vice President for Human Resources

Mr. Bryan Torell, Chief Job Representative WPEA

Ms. Beth Norman, President PCFT 

OTHERS PRESENT 
Terry Ryan, Cameron Cox, Kara Scales, Mike Stocke, Bryan Torell, Sandra Braedt, Ron May, Ann Salak, Lori Griffin, Bryce Anderson, Tom Broxton, John Lucas, Tom Bush, Marie Harris

CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Gaspard called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Gaspard led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established with all members present.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS
 None
MEETING MINUTES   
Ms. Rosenblatt moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the September 14, 2011 regular meeting.



MOTION PASSED

CHANGE OF OFFICERS


Mr. Gaspard noted that this would be his last meeting as chairman of the Board of Trustees. He expressed his appreciation to the Board and the members of the college community for an enjoyable but challenging year. 

Mr. Gaspard turned the gavel over to Ms. Rosenblatt, incoming chairman of the Board. Ms. Rosenblatt stated she is pleased to have the opportunity to serve as chair of the Board and is proud of what has been accomplished in the past year. Ms. Rosenblatt presented Mr. Gaspard with a gift of appreciation and thanked him for his leadership and dedication to Pierce College. She thanked Mr. Gaspard and Mr. Meyer for their mentorship and expressed what a privilege it is to work with them. Mr. Gaspard noted that Ms. Rosenblatt would do an outstanding job as the in-coming chairman.

Dr. Johnson expressed her appreciation to Mr. Gaspard for his leadership and commitment to Pierce College; all members of the college have valued his attention to quality.

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Kara Scales) 

Ms. Scales introduced herself as the Associated Students of Pierce College Fort Steilacoom (ASPCFS) Administrative Senator. She noted that Ms. Neniskis was attending the House Higher Education meeting and unable to attend the meeting today.

Ms. Scales reported that staff and students felt that the first week of school went very smoothly. Student leaders and staff were available to assist students with finding their way around campus and providing information on college services. 

Ms. Scales stated that student leadership attended the first home volleyball match to cheer on the Raiders. They will continue to work on bringing awareness to all athletic events. There were many other events for students including clubs rush, constitution day with a presentation from Mr. Dick Muri, and an extinct species campus-wide scavenger hunt.

ASPCP (Reported by Bryce Anderson)

Mr. Anderson introduced himself as the Associated Students of Pierce College Vice President for Government concerns. He noted that Ms. Adler was attending the House Higher Education meeting and unable to attend the meeting today.

Mr. Anderson reported that hundreds of students participated in the Fall Welcome day activities that student programs sponsored. The theme was “Rise of the Raiders” which was chosen to help foster pride in being a Pierce College student. Over three hundred evaluations were submitted regarding the activities, which were overwhelmingly positive.

Mr. Anderson stated that student programs would be hosting a number of events including: the Puyallup city council and school board forum, flu shots for students and staff, and a documentary “Rucksacks to Backpacks” created by Kyle Hausmann-Stokes, who will be there to lead a discussion at the end of the film.

Mr. Anderson reported that student representative elections were currently being held to fill two open positions on student government and he also introduced new student program members.

PCFT President (Reported by John Lucas)

Mr. Lucas introduced himself, as the Vice President of the Pierce College Federation of Teachers Union and that he would be reporting to the Board when meetings are at the Puyallup campus.

Mr. Lucas mentioned several of the many important issues that the union is working on:

· The faculty negotiations team is working diligently with the administration to finish up on negotiations. Both teams feel like the outlines of an agreement are taking shape. 

· Faculty is participating in the important work being done by the administrative restructuring task force.

· Faculty, like the rest of the stakeholders at the college are struggling with reduced staff and increased workloads  

Mr. Lucas stated that like the entire faculty, he works on many projects outside of his classes, including advising student clubs and serving on several local non-profit boards. He highlighted a two-credit course he co-taught with six faculty members on environmental sustainability. Each week a different faculty member taught the class and there was a weekly activity. They brought in several speakers who talked about ways to preserve the Puyallup River and green bank lending. They also went on several field trips to environmental fairs and agricultural research stations. The faculty members did not receive additional compensation for this, and were motivated by the chance to provide learning opportunities for students who would not otherwise be available in tough economic times.  There are many similar stories of ways faculty have helped to maintain the vitality of the college in a time of scarce resources.

In closing, Mr. Lucas introduced Mr. Tom Bush, geology professor who received a sabbatical last year. Mr. Bush shared with the Board the project he did during his sabbatical. He and his fellow geology instructors were frustrated with the textbook choices for their students, so Mr. Bush has begun to write study units for Pacific Northwest Geology. He noted what an enormous opportunity the sabbatical has been for him both on a personal level and his professional growth. He plans to continue to work on the study units in the future and thanked the Board for the opportunity.

WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)

Mr. Torell reported that the labor management team continues to meet on a monthly basis to discuss issues and concerns affecting classified staff. This month the meeting focused on the collective bargaining agreement.

Mr. Torell reported that WPEA general membership meetings were held on both campuses during the month of September and he noted that Ms. Diane Myrick and Ms. Mary Davis facilitated the meetings.

Mr. Torell noted that classified staff members have been given the opportunity to read the new contract language in the WPEA Collective Bargaining Agreement. A decision will be made whether to ratify the contract at the end of September. He also noted that members still have an opportunity to participate in the classified staff survey, which will be open until October 12.

Mr. Torell reported that a celebration took place to dedicate the newly remodeled staff lounge at Fort Steilacoom. Many staff stopped by to admire the new space and enjoyed refreshments, give-a-ways, and words of appreciation. A special thank you was expressed to Mr. Jim Taylor for his input and direction in the planning and design of this beautiful space; it is very spacious and has great amenities.

SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

Chancellor’s Report


Dr. Johnson stated that presidents Yochum and Schmitt along with the student body presidents and Ms. Ames are not in attendance today because they are in Seattle participating in a Chautauqua organized by Representative Larry Seaquist, chair of the house higher education committee. The purpose of the Chautauqua is to have a conversation about the needs of higher education before the legislative session.

Dr. Johnson noted that there will be three panels at the Chautauqua: one on student completion, one with industry reps specifically from the broader IT industry and manufacturing with an emphasis on aerospace, and one with college presidents, which president Yochum will be participating on.

Dr. Johnson reported that the college has gotten off to a good start for the new academic year; however, the budget cuts are taking a toll on enrollment.   Like many colleges around the state we had to reduce enrollment capacity because of cuts.  Right now the college is at 101% of fall target, whereas last year we were around 106% at this time.  The number will fluctuate between now and the end of continuous enrollment.  The State Board is projecting that as a system we will serve approximately 40,000 fewer students this year and of course that could get worse with additional budget cuts.

Dr. Johnson reported that at a recent WACTC meeting, the presidents were preparing for the legislative session, there is great concern among the presidents regarding the system’s legislative messaging.  Generally we have a legislative agenda with specific budget requests and messages to support those requests.  Well, this year is clearly a different animal.  We were cautioned not to provide ideas for cuts to legislators because they’ll take them.  

Dr. Johnson stated that a recent meeting of the statewide efficiency taskforce, members were given some information from other states that are looking at consolidation.  First, Washington is the fourth most productive system in the country when comparing completions and per FTE funding.  Several states have or are looking at mergers.  For example, North Carolina is considering merging 15 of its 51 colleges that are under 3000 FTE.  It is projected that the mergers would save a total of five million.  Not sure it’s worth the effort.   This information will be part of the December report to the legislature.

Dr. Johnson and Ms. Wiszmann attended a county meeting along with representatives from Bates, Clover Park, Tacoma, Whatcom colleges and the State Board to discuss the December efficiency report that is due to the legislature. The statewide efficiency taskforce is concerned that although the issue of consolidation is not due until the December 2012 report, that if our system does not show some data about consolidation in the 2011 report that they will believe we are not taking the issue seriously.  So its been decided that both Whatcom and Pierce County (given our areas have been identified as possible places for consolidation) will do an analysis of the potential additional costs that could come from consolidation that they may not be thinking about, specifically the costs associated with the various collective bargaining agreements at each college.  

Ms. Wiszmann and the other business offices will do a cost analysis using differences in faculty salaries both full and part time, contracted days, and contact hours.  At some point the same kind of analysis needs to be done for classified contracts and exempt salaries.  But the notion is that this is just a sample to bring forward the notion that a merger doesn’t just result in savings because a few administrative positions are eliminated.  This will not be an exhaustive analysis, but rather a starting point.  The information will be used by the taskforce in writing the report for December. Dr. Johnson will provide the Board updates at future meetings. 

Budget Update

Ms. Wiszmann reported that the state needs to fill a $1.6 billion dollar budget gap. The Governor wants to have money in the rainy day fund, so has set the reduction goal at two billion. The Governor believes that all but eight billion is protected. That would translate to a 23% cut for the parts of state government that make up the eight billion, Senate budget writers believe more is protected and it’s closer to 29%.

Ms. Wiszmann stated that the Pierce College current operating budget is $41.2 million, of that; the state allocation is 22.3 million or 54% of the operating budget. Each 10% cut from the state translates to $2.2 million cut for the college. It is unknown how the Legislature might distribute the cut between the two years of the biennium or whether they would make other policy changes (tuition, further salary reductions, further efficiency measures, etc.). Earlier, the Governor asked agencies to submit info on the impact of a 10% cut, most colleges said they would need to roll back enrollment, all are struggling with how large the cut could be. All colleges are asking: will targets be reduced?

Ms. Wiszmann stated that the Executive Team has done a preliminary review of how the college would implement such cuts, to the extent possible; the college wants to allow the students who enrolled in Fall to complete this year. The Budget Team meets next week to discuss strategies that fall into two groups:

1. How to deal with mid-year cuts (mid-year cut of the same amount can have up to four times the impact of an annual cut- because there is generally not a corresponding tuition increase and because there is less time to make adjustments): 

· Use the cushion -$500,000

· One–time use of reserves 

· Spending freezes or temporary budget reductions

· Spend down some fee accounts

2. How to deal with permanent cuts

· Scheduled tuition increase for FY2012-13

· Scheduled 3% salary reduction for FY2012-13

· At 100% of current enrollment target, these combine to cover $2.2 million of the district’s shortfall

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

District Facilities Update

Ms. Joann Wiszmann and Mr. Jim Taylor provided the Board with a comprehensive report on the district’s facilities. The report included: a ten year funding history, ten year square footage expansion, benefits to teaching and learning, projects at a glance, and future challenges. 

Highlights of the presentation include the following:

·  State and Local Capital funding over the ten-year period total $172,326,222.

· In 2001 the District square footage was 398,322 and as of 2011 it is 703,688

· Design features built into the new spaces include: collaborative learning spaces shaped around human interaction, drop-in spaces for informal learning, transition spaces that allow hallway-type exchanges among faculty and students, and blended spaces where students can mix eating and relaxing with study and discussion.

· Challenges and considerations for the future include: strategic planning, building improvements and preservation, parking maintenance, state capital funding, operating budgets- unavoidable cost increases and cost reduction strategies.

Dr. Johnson acknowledged Mr. Taylor and his team; they have done incredible work and have dealt with many challenges throughout the last ten years. Their efforts and work have transformed the campuses and the way the colleges do business. Their work on behalf of students and staff is appreciated. 

BOARD BUSINESS

Board Chair Report

Mr. Gaspard reported he had attended the Fall Welcome event and he acknowledged Dr. Johnson for an excellent presentation that focused on student completion and success. He noted that it aligned with the Board’s focus in the coming year.

Ms. Rosenblatt stated that she would be attending the Fall TACTC conference and participating in a session on Board Chair training. Ms. Roarty and Mr. Tiam both noted that they had recently attended the TACTC new trustee training and found the session very informative and a great opportunity to network with other trustees. Ms. Roarty is pleased to be a member of the Board and looks forward to the opportunity to serve her community. 

PUBLIC COMMENT
None

ACTIVITIES CALENDAR
Members reviewed the activities calendar and will let the board secretary know which events they can attend.

EXECUTIVE SESSION

At 2:50 pm, Ms. Rosenblatt stated that the Board would now go into executive session, as permitted under the open public meetings law, to discuss with legal counsel a potential litigation. 

The executive session will conclude in thirty minutes unless it is announced that it’s being extended. No

Action will be taken during the executive session and the meeting will be adjourned immediately after

we reconvene.


At 3:18 pm, the Executive session ended. No action was taken during the executive session. The regular

meeting reconvened at 3:20 pm.

NEXT REGULAR MEETING        November 9, 2011, Fort Steilacoom
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:20 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Jaquelin B. Rosenblatt, Chair
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